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FULLY INVOLVED   
THE OFFICIAL NEWSLETTER OF THE IAFF LOCAL 964  BALTIMORE FIRE OFFICERS 

 

 
600 Block South Payson Street September 23, 2021 

Presidentôs Report by Joshua L. Fannon

 

Introduction  

Brothers and sisters, 

I hope this article 

finds you after what 

was a positively 

enjoyable summer 

with friends and 

family.  Your 

Executive Board was 

quite busy on your 

behalf this summer, 

encountering perhaps  

 

 

more pressing issues 

then we had all year.  

Nevertheless, it was 

great to see all of you at 

the annual cookout for 

some food and 

fellowship and I hope to 

see you at our upcoming 

events as well.  Itôs very 

important for all of us to 

strike that appropriate  

 

 

balance between work 

and play.  Having said 

that, let me provide 

important updates as 

to what we have been 

working on 

throughout the 

summer.  

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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Memorandum of 

Understanding 

FY21-FY23 

 

As you are no doubt 

aware, the 

membership of Local 

964 overwhelmingly 

voted by a margin of 

89% to accept the 

settlement offer in lieu 

of arbitration for a 

Memorandum of 

Understanding for 

FY21-23.  This 

contract provides the 

first wage increase 

that our Local has 

seen in three (3) years.  

Additionally, it 

contains one of the 

largest salaries 

increases we have 

ever seen, while 

keeping our schedule 

and not increasing our 

work hours.  I am 

proud to say that this 

contract is one of the 

most comprehensive 

we have ever seen.  It 

corrects historic pay 

inequities, provides 

competitive gross 

wage adjustments, 

offers financial 

incentives for special 

certifications, and 

more. 

To review, the gross 

wage adjustments 

(GWAs) are in the 

amounts of 3% in FY22 

and 4% in FY23 (fiscal 

years begin July 1 of the 

preceding year).  This 

means that we are due 

3% retroactive to July 1 

of this year.  FY23 will 

also see longevity 

adjustments.  Effective 

July 1, 2022, we will 

realize a 13- and 18-year 

longevity at the amounts 

of 2%.  Additionally, the 

20-year step will 

increase by 1%. ï 

from 7% to 8%.  The 

13-year step alone 

directly impacts over 

92% of our total 

membership. 

 

Other financial 

incentives include the 

retroactive increase of 

our mission 

critical/COVID 

stipend to $250 and 

$150, depending on 

whether your position 

L964 EBoard with Mayor Scott after signing Settlement Agreement 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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is deemed ñpublic 

forward facingò or 

ñnon-public forward 

facing.ò  For the 

average member of 

Local 964, this will 

amount to a further 

3% salary increase in 

FY22.  Further, while 

the City was insistent 

on making our ALS 

recertification training 

ñon duty/in house,ò 

we managed to build 

compensation for that 

certification into our 

base salaries in the 

amount of $3,000 per 

year.  Also, we will 

begin to see long 

overdue financial 

stipend increases for 

those of our members 

with certifications in 

special operations, 

hazardous materials, 

air mask maintenance, 

and instructor 

(MICRB). 

Those are the monetary 

highlights of the MOU.  

For us to secure as 

comprehensive a 

package as this, we had 

to leverage the 

ñgivebacksò the City 

was so interested in.  

The most dramatic 

change is in the payment 

of our leave accrual 

banks and terminal leave 

upon retirement after 

June 30, 2022.  This 

came about due to the 

City wanting to avoid 

paying for someone who 

was not actually 

working, as well as their 

replacement, prior to 

retirement.  If you recall, 

the Cityôs last best final 

offer (LBFO) eliminated 

terminal leave 

altogether.  With these 

agreed upon terms, the 

City can fill a retiring 

employeeôs vacating 

position immediately, 

the retiring employee is 

still compensated for 

terminal leave, and the 

savings are rolled into 

our base salary 

increases. 

 

Overall, I am very proud 

of our Negotiations 

Committee and the 

tireless effort that 

went into securing this 

final package.  The 

final language and 

signing are currently 

in the works, and once 

completed we will 

make sure that a copy 

of the final MOU 

makes its way into 

everyoneôs hands.  We 

will also make sure 

that back pay for the 

GWA and COVID 

stipend is completed 

accurately. 

 

Cherry et al. v. 

Mayor & City 

Council of Baltimore 

At very long last, the 

final decision in our 

pension case reached 

its conclusion.  The 

Maryland Court of 

Appeals, our ñcourt of 

last resort,ò issued 

their final and binding 

ruling.  By the time 

you read this, it is 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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likely that the final 

mandate has been 

entered in the amount 

of roughly $36 million  

in favor of our 

retirees. 

To briefly recap, as 

you have been reading 

these updates for 11 

years now, the Mayor 

& City Council of 

Baltimore approved 

City Council 

Ordinance 10-306 in 

July 2010.  Amongst 

other things, this 

legislation eliminated 

the variable annuity 

benefit ï the system that 

provided for retiree 

raises ï and replaced it 

with the ñ0-1-2ò system 

based on age.  Retirees 

65 and older would 

receive annual cost of 

living adjustments 

(COLAs) of 2%, ages 55 

to 64 would receive 1%, 

and those age 54 and 

below would receive 

nothing.  The Court 

upheld the trial courtôs 

decision that this 

harmed the retirees 

and they were due 

compensation.  

Exactly how much 

was dependent on 

individual 

circumstances.  

Despite this ruling, the 

ñ0-1-2ò system will 

remain, and the 

variable annuity is 

now a thing of the 

past. 

 

22 North Wickham Road 2nd Alarm 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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As far as active 

members go, we lost 

yet again.  The Court 

found that the City 

could make 

prospective changes to 

members who were 

not yet ñvested.ò  

Paradoxically, the 

F&P is the only 

pension system I am 

aware of whose 

ñvestingò clause is 

notably absent.  

Generally, a pension 

system will provide 

that a contributing 

member vests after 5-

10 years.  Our system 

does not consider you 

vested until retirement.  

The absence of a vesting 

clause has never had 

much negative impact 

on us before, but now its 

nonexistence is a cause 

for alarm.  As such, I 

have begun planning 

with President Langford 

of Local 734 and 

President Mancuso of 

FOP 3 on how we can 

pursue rectifying this 

problem through 

legislation soon.  This is 

another huge project that 

cannot occur overnight, 

but I must assure you 

that it is squarely on my 

radar.  The distribution 

of monetary damages 

to those individuals 

who qualify (or their 

estates if deceased) 

will be made after the 

City has made 

payment.  

Disbursements will 

likely begin in 

January 2022.  If you 

believe you are one of 

these individuals, you 

can check the list at 

the following URL: 

http://baltimorepensio

nlitigation.com/Portal

s/baltimorepensionliti

gation.com/Schedule

%20of%20Individual

%20Damages.pdf.  

Delegate Brook Lierman, District 46 MD House of Representatives meeting with Locals 734 & 964 EBoard members to discuss 

her candidacy for Comptroller of Maryland 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
http://baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Portals/baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Schedule%20of%20Individual%20Damages.pdf
http://baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Portals/baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Schedule%20of%20Individual%20Damages.pdf
http://baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Portals/baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Schedule%20of%20Individual%20Damages.pdf
http://baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Portals/baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Schedule%20of%20Individual%20Damages.pdf
http://baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Portals/baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Schedule%20of%20Individual%20Damages.pdf
http://baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Portals/baltimorepensionlitigation.com/Schedule%20of%20Individual%20Damages.pdf
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This is only an 

approximation, as 

interest is currently 

running on the final 

award until payment 

by the City is made. 

 

While I know this is 

not the win we were 

hoping for, we can 

take solace in the fact 

that we pursued this 

injustice to a final 

resolution and did 

secure a significant 

payout for some of 

our members.  

Additionally, we have 

a roadmap that shows 

what we need to do to 

prevent this from 

happening to our 

actives in the future. 

Vaccination Policy 

Assuming this would 

become an issue we 

would have to deal 

with, I sent out an 

anonymous survey 

through the IAFF 

SMART platform to 

gauge our members 

feelings on a vaccination 

mandate.  I was 

guessing the response 

would be 50/50 but was 

surprised to find that the 

results were 80% of our 

responding membership 

were against vaccination 

mandates.  Having 

received my marching 

orders, I sent a policy 

statement to Mayor 

Scott on August 10th that 

essentially stated we 

were opposed to 

vaccination mandates 

and that any policy over 

vaccines should be a 

mandatory subject of 

collective bargaining.  I 

conveyed this to the 

other public sector union 

presidents as well.  

Local 734 sent their own 

letter in opposition a few 

days later.  Suddenly, a 

vaccination policy 

appeared as we knew 

that it would.  This 

policy requires an 

employee to be 

vaccinated or submit to 

weekly testing.  It 

further provides medical 

and religious 

accommodations.  More 

troubling, however, 

President Biden 

announced a similar 

policy to apply to all 

employers with over 

100 employees, but 

for certain federal 

employees testing 

would not be an 

option and they will 

be required to 

vaccinate for 

continued 

employment.   

 

To be clear, while I 

believe this to be a 

matter ripe for 

collective bargaining, 

we have had no such 

bargaining with the 

City to date.  Jointly 

with L-734 & FOP-3, 

we are sending a letter 

to demand bargaining 

over the particulars.  

There are many 

unknowns.  Are the 

vaccination statuses, 

proposed to be 

uploaded into 

Workday, sufficiently 

secure?  How will 

weekly testing be 

obtained by 

employees and where?  

What, if any, 

incentives will be 

provided?  We are still 

awaiting a response. 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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More concerning is 

that if the City follows 

the federal 

governmentôs lead it 

is only a matter of 

time before 

vaccination is 

required.  While many 

of us have been 

vaccinated, it should 

be troubling to all that 

this is even 

considered.  If 

allowed, an 

unprecedented 

requirement for us, 

what will be mandated 

next?  Rest assured 

that we will not 

submit to such a 

requirement without 

putting up a fight. 

Health Insurance 

Committee & Open 

Enrollment 

Open enrollment will 

occur from October 18 ï 

November 1, 2021, for 

plan year 2022 (PY22).  

This is the same for both 

active and retired 

employees.  This will 

occur through the 

Workday program.  If 

you do not plan on 

changing your benefits, 

you do not have to login 

to make changes.  If 

you do need to login, 

please do so at 

https://workday.baltim

orecity.gov/login.  All 

active members 

should have their 

Workday login.  

Retirees needing a 

login will need to 

contact the F&P to 

provide their valid 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
https://workday.baltimorecity.gov/login
https://workday.baltimorecity.gov/login
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email address on the 

appropriate form. 

 

Retireesô open 

enrollment booklets 

are currently being 

mailed.  The activesô 

open enrollment 

booklets will not be 

mailed but are 

available online.  To 

view the booklets 

online, please visit the 

following URL: 

https://humanresource

s.baltimorecity.gov/op

en-enrollment-active-

retiree.  

 

CY22 will see minor 

increases.  Through 

the Health Insurance 

Committee, the 

Coalition of Public 

Sector Unions (the 

ñCoalitionò) strongly 

opposed the Cityôs 

methodology in 

computing these 

increases.  Perhaps the 

biggest sticking point 

was that the City 

adopted an ultra-

conservative 

ñCOVID-19 

adjustment.ò  In 

essence, this 

adjustment plans for a 

robust rebound in 

health care utilization in 

the next calendar year.  

While utilization is 

likely to increase over 

2020, it is not likely to 

increase to pre-

pandemic levels.  

Together, we filed a 

protest to the rate 

adoption at the Board of 

Estimates (BOE) and 

lobbied hard on our 

membersô behalf.  I 

provided testimony on 

behalf of the Coalition at 

the BOE meeting.  In the 

end, the Mayorôs three 

votes on the Board 

overrode our objections 

and accepted the 

increases.  It was 

encouraging, however, 

that our friends City 

Council President Nick 

Mosby and City 

Comptroller Bill Henry 

agreed the rate increases 

were excessive and 

voted against them. 

 

Never accepting 

defeat and displeased 

in the stall tactics 

exhibited by certain 

City bureaucrats over 

renegotiation of the 

Fourth Healthcare 

Agreement, the 

Coalition has retained 

Frank Boston, Esq. as 

our lobbyist in pursuit 

of codification of the 

agreement.  The hope 

is that this will 

permanently remove 

from the conversation 

the need to renegotiate 

how we bargain over 

health care for actives 

and retirees and focus 

instead on the actual 

information sharing 

and work needed to 

determine these rates 

each plan year.  So 

far, we have met with 

Mayor Scottôs 

legislative team to 

give him the 

opportunity to support 

our legislation.  If he 

does not, we plan to 

move forward with it 

anyway through the 

City Council President 

and Council.  I will 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
https://humanresources.baltimorecity.gov/open-enrollment-active-retiree
https://humanresources.baltimorecity.gov/open-enrollment-active-retiree
https://humanresources.baltimorecity.gov/open-enrollment-active-retiree
https://humanresources.baltimorecity.gov/open-enrollment-active-retiree
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provide updates as 

this endeavor 

develops. 

 

Overtime & Staffing 

Itôs no secret that Fire 

Department staffing 

has reached 

historically low, crisis 

levels.  We have never 

experienced routine 

closures of companies 

due to staffing issues 

because that has never 

been the norm.  In 

addition to that, wait 

times at hospitals have 

increased and led to 

many companies out 

of service on medic 

assist runs.  President 

Langford and I 

continue to press Fire 

Department 

Administration on 

hiring.  In August, 

they finally held 

the written 

entrance 

examination for 

EMT/Firefighter.  

Their optimistic 

plan is to complete 

all levels of the 

hiring process by 

January and begin 

hiring again. 

 

In the meantime, 

the Department has 

gotten somewhat 

ócreativeô in staffing.  At 

times this has resulted in 

a Local 964 member 

performing the duties 

prescribed to a Local 

734 member.  In 

discussion with Chief 

Svehla, he agrees that 

an officer on their 

normal shift should 

not be working 

anywhere but 

supervising their 

company.  

Additionally, I sent an 

email out several 

months ago 

encouraging officers 

to decline overtime 

where they work as 

firefighters.  There are 

a multitude of issues 

this raises that I laid 

out.  Think for a 

moment what you 

would do if you were 

riding as a firefighter 

behind another officer 

who handles a 

situation by making a 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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command decision 

you disagree with.  

How would this be 

handled?  Eventually 

this will evolve to the 

point that officers are 

driving apparatus and 

medic units.  For 

those of you who 

think this is far-

fetched, do you ever 

remember working 

overtime as a 

firefighter in the past?  

Officers should be 

vigilant in checking 

the Telestaff rosters 

for the following shift 

and if there are 

irregularities, they 

should report them to 

their respective 

battalion chief.  

Again, I must 

encourage you to 

decline overtime if it 

would place you in the 

compromising 

position of acting as a 

firefighter while still 

having all the duties 

and responsibilities of 

an officer by virtue of 

your rank.  The 

Department will not 

sympathize with your 

position when a 

conflict arises, I can 

assure you. 

Local 964 Elections 

2021 

Election season is upon 

us!  After a long, storied 

career, including 12 

years as 1st Vice 

President, George Jones 

is hanging up his union 

official boots.  George 

has been a tireless 

advocate on behalf of 

our membership for 

many years.  He always 

comes to the table with a 

calming presence, but 

demeanor will  change 

quickly in the face of 

unreasonableness as he 

refuses to take no for an 

answer!  George 

cannot be replaced 

and his absence on the 

Executive Board next 

year and moving 

forward will be felt, 

but we are resilient 

and will continue the 

mission forward.  He 

has assured the 

membership he will 

not fade off into the 

sunset but plans to 

play more of a support 

role as he lightens his 

workload to spend 

more time with 

Margaret and the 

family.  Best wishes 

2nd Alarm 600 Block South Payson Street 9/23/2021 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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my friend, youôve 

earned the rest! 

This past meeting 

nominations were 

solicited from the 

floor and by 

acclamation our new 

1st Vice President-

elect is Mike Hudson.  

Our not-so-new 

Trustee-elect will be 

Dave OôMalley, who 

secured a new term at 

the expiration of his 

current term.  

Congratulations to 

both and we look 

forward to working 

hard in the next year 

and beyond! 

The positions of 

Recording-Secretary 

and 4th Battalion 

Steward are currently 

vacant.  Any 

interested members 

please forward a letter 

of interest to 

jfannon@baltimorefir

eofficers.com.  

 

 

 
4th Alarm 1500 Block West 

Fairmount Avenue 

Conclusion 

Thatôs a fair summary of 

our happenings over the 

summer.  If anyone has 

any questions, 

comments, or concerns, 

never hesitate to call, 

text, or email.  This has 

been a tumultuous year 

fraught with many 

issues both big and 

small.  Overall, I am 

very proud of our 

Executive Board and the 

progress we have made 

thus far.  It would be an 

oversight for me not to 

acknowledge their 

diligent work on your 

behalf and how 

appreciative of their 

efforts I am.  I am 

further very impressed 

with our membership as 

a whole and how we 

have stayed together and 

maintained cohesion 

during a difficult couple 

of years.  In Union there 

is Strength!  Take care 

of each other and stay 

safe out there. 

Secretary-Treasurer 

Report: 

David Goldman 

 

I hope everyone had a 

good and safe summer. 

Itôs hard to believe 

that itôs already Fall 

and before you know 

it, Christmas will be 

here. I would like to 

thank our 1st Vice 

President, George 

Jones, for the 

extraordinary job he 

has done for the last 

12 years. He is a one 

of a kind and will 

surely be missed. I 

know current 

Recording Secretary 

Mike Hudson will do 

a great job as our new 

1st Vice President. He 

cares about this local 

and the members he 

serves. 

  

As Iôve said before, 

negotiations were 

nothing like I 

imagined they would 

be. From February 

2020 until August of 

2021 the city never 

really wanted to 

negotiate with us in 

good faith. I thought 

we would pass over a 

proposal to the city 

and then they would 

give us a counter 

proposal in return. It 

truly never went that 

way, and thatôs why 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
mailto:jfannon@baltimorefireofficers.com
mailto:jfannon@baltimorefireofficers.com
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the Negotiation team, 

along with the 

membership voted to 

go to arbitration. As 

the arbitration dates 

came closer, the City 

came back to the 

table, and we reached 

a fair deal. Our 

contract with the City 

is one of the best deals 

that I have seen in my 

35-year career. I know 

we gave up 2 holidays 

this year and another 2 

beginning July 1, 

2022, but for a 12% 

raise, compounded 

over the remainder of 

my career and 

through-out my 

retirement means  

more money in my 

pocket overall. I would 

like to thank our 

President, Josh Fannon, 

for doing a great job and 

making this contract 

possible. 

This yearôs annual John 

L. Seiss Golf 

tournament held at 

Rocky Point was well 

attended by 132 

golfers.  1st VP 

George Jones and 

Tom Nosek did a 

great job putting this 

together, and I would 

like to thank everyone 

who helped to make 

this event a success. 

We raised about 

$12,000.00 for our 

V.E.B.A fund.  

More than120 

members attended the 

annual family cookout 

at Valleybrook 

Country Club.  1st VP 

George Jones and 

Dave Stroup did a 

great job of manning 

the grill and providing 

a variety of foods. In 

addition to the usual 

cookout fare, we 

added steamed crabs 

which were enjoyed 

by all.  Make a note to 

attend next year as 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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this is a fun event for 

all. 

  

This year we 

sponsored the aged 40 

and over team for the 

48th Annual MDA 

Softball 

Championship held 

the weekend of 

September 10th in 

Bowie, Maryland.  

Managed by Dickie 

Altieri , the team won 

their first game Friday 

afternoon but 

subsequently lost 

Saturdayôs two games.  

All in all, the team put 

up a great fight but 

did not prevail.  

Theyôll have a chance 

to get their revenge 

next year at the 49th 

Annual MDA Softball 

Championship. 

 

1st Vice President 

Report: 

George Jones 

Summer Events: 

 

Thank you to all that 

attended the golf 

tournament and the 

annual cookout.  These 

events were well 

attended, and fun was 

had by all.  A 

tremendous amount of 

effort goes into 

making these events 

successful, and I 

appreciate all help we 

received from 

volunteers. I look 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/
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forward to seeing 

many more of you at 

the crab feasts in 

October. 

Apparatus: 

Vendors contracted to 

supply us with new 

apparatus continue to 

incur delays due to 

Covid19 and 

economic supply 

chain issues.  We are 

looking forward to the 

delivery of new trucks 

and engines soon, and 

meanwhile must do 

our best with what we 

have.   

 

In Closing: 

I have chosen to step 

down from my 

position as 1st VP at 

the end of this term 

(12/31/2021).  Iôll 

have more to say 

about it in the next 

issue but know that it 

has been a pleasure to 

serve each of you as 

your union 

representative.  Mike 

Hudson was 

nominated and elected 

by acclimation as my 

replacement.  Iôll be 

working closely with 

him on a seamless 

transition, ensuring your 

union needs continue to 

me met.   

2nd Vice President 

Report: 

Tom Skinner 

 

Election Committee: 

At the September 

Meeting nominations 

were held for First Vice 

President. George Jones 

declined the nomination. 

Mike Hudson was 

nominated. Recording 

Secretary- no one was 

nominated. Trustee- 

Dave OôMalley was 

nominated. Mike 

Hudson and Dave 

OôMalley were 

elected by 

acclamation. President 

Fannon will fill the  

 

Recording Secretary 

position per the 

Constitution and By-

Laws. 

 

Retirees Dinner: 

We will be hosting a 

Retirees Dinner on 

December 4, 2021, 

from 7:00 pm ï 11:00 

pm at Columbus 

Gardens, 4301 

Klosterman Avenue, 

President Fannon & 2nd VP Skinner with IAFF General Secretary-Treasurer Frank 

Lima, PFFMD 2021 Conference 

http://www.baltimorefireofficers.com/

